

CUMBRIA COUNTY COUNCIL CARLISLE AREA TRANSPORT ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Carlisle Area Transport Advisory Group held on Monday 14 January 2008 at 10.00 am at The Courts, Carlisle.

PRESENT

Mr R Watson (Chair)

Mr T Allison
-
Carlisle City Council

Ms D Brewis
- 
Cumbria Cycle Panel

Mr R Cook
-
Stagecoach Cumberland

Ms J Holland
-
Carlisle Parish Councils Association

Mr H McDevitt
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr J Mallinson
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr D Morton
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr G Prest
-
Cumbria County Council

Mrs C Rutherford
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr C F Weber
-
Cumbria County Council

Officers in attendance:-

Ms S Chambers
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr R Hayward
-
Carlisle Area Engineer, Cumbria County Council

Mr C T Pearson
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr K B Poole
-
Carlisle City Council

Mrs L M Graham
-
Member Services Unit

1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Mr R Bloxham and Mr M Mitchelson, Carlisle City Council, Mr R Hindson, Cumbria Police and Mr R Gordon, Stobart Air Limited (Carlisle Airport).

2. minutes

The Minutes of the last meeting of the Advisory Group held on 8 February 2007 were confirmed.

3. carlisle historic quarter improvement works consultation 
(report attached as Appendix A)
A report from Carlisle City Council detailed the proposed improvements to that part of the City Centre known as the historic quarter and described the consultation arrangements which were currently taking place.

Mr Poole advised of the main issues which had been raised during the consultation period thus far these included concerns regarding:-

-
Additional traffic on West Walls

-
Congestion on Victoria Viaduct

-
Suggestions to leave Annetwell Street open to two way traffic

-
Concerns from shop owners on Abbey Street regarding customer parking

-
Concerns expressed by the Dean regarding vehicular access to the Cathedral

-
Concerns regarding the reduction in disabled parking on Castle St close to the Pedestrianised core of the City centre.

The consultation period was to close at the end of January following which a further report would be made to the Local Committee and the Highways and Transport Working Group.

Members of the ATAG expressed concerns regarding the use of West Walls by HGV’s and Mr Poole explained that an HGV ban would still allow for access only arrangements.  Ms Brewis felt that greater provision could have been made for cyclists e.g. by providing a contra flow cycle land on Castle Street as the cobbles on Abbey Street made it unsuitable for use by cyclists.  Cyclists also needed to have an access route to the cycle parking facilities in the City Centre.  

It was noted that the current proposals relating to Market Street did not provide for access only arrangements as had been originally envisaged.  This was because the Government Office North West had suggested that access only arrangements would be impossible to police at this location and the proposals had been changes to provide for no waiting and no loading instead. 

The proposals were designed to take out all but essential traffic from the area.  Problems were also being experienced with excessive disabled parking areas such as outside the Cathedral on double yellow lines.  The new proposals would allow disabled parking in designated areas.  It was possible that other restrictions could be introduced such as limited disabled parking to a given length of time,or areas closest to key services to the chronically disabled for instance those eligible for the higher rate of disability living allowance. It was felt that the growth of number of Disabled exemption badges available has led to a position where demand outstrips available space. There would also be provision for deliveries to/from shops and other businesses; at nights and weekends when there is less disabled and delivery demand, people resident in the area would benefit from the available parking space being restricted from general use.

AGREED,
that the comments made by Members be considered as part of the formal consultation process.  In addition Members of the ATAG were asked to provide written comments from the organisations they represent, using the feedback form provided.  The Consultation responses would be used to develop the detailed proposals and would be considered further by the Local Committee’s Highways and Transport Working Group prior to any formal legal proceedings being commenced to change traffic regulation orders and before any final decisions were taken on the overall layout of the scheme. 

4. connect 2 bid – currock to kingmoor cycle route

A report from Carlisle City Council updated Members of the ATAG on the development of an off-road cycle route between Currock and Kingmoor as part of a  a project promoted and partly funded by Sustrans.  The Environment Agency were also contributing generously to the works in association with the Rivers Eden & Caldew Flood Prevention Scheme.  

Another route which is being developed by the County council through Derelict Land Reclamation Grant and again contributed to by the Environment Agency’s Rivers Eden & Petterill Flood alleviation Scheme will run from Lund Crescent in Currock following the route of the River Petteril to the A69 Warwick Rd.

Sustrans are also promoting a route to connect with the existing facility at Engine Lonning (where former Silloth and Waverley rail routes met) and follows the River Eden past the Cumberland Infirmary to join with existing cyclepaths in the Bitts Park area. 

The proposed Currock to Kingmoor scheme is divided into a number of discreet phases, so these can be completed as stand alone projects as funding becomes available, so over a period of five years the entire scheme could be progressed to completion.  The current estimated total scheme cost is £3,447,200 and so far potential contributions of £2,235,200 had been identified leaving £1,212,000 still to be found.  The City Council and County Council are exploring funding options to close the funding gap and this will include pursuit of Developer contributions and possibly through Carlisle Renaissance.  

Members noted that no allowance had been made for funding arrangements for maintenance costs.  The City report suggested that the County Council might adopt the cycle routes as part of the local highways network however the Area Engineer commented that this was unlikely due to the limitations of highways revenue funding arrangements and this was probably not acceptable to Sustrans as such a designation would mean that the usual Highway restrictions on who can do works on the the routes and the availability for use by Utility Companies etc.  County Members felt that Sustrans should be prevailed upon to provide maintenance arrangements as it was highly unlikely that the County Council would be in a position given the current Highways budgetary situation to provide maintenance funding for further infrastructure when there is currently under funding for work on the existing network.  County Members, with the exception of Cllr Mc Devitt, commented that whilst they would wish to support the principle of the cycle route their concerns regarding maintenance funding needed to be addressed. Cllrs Mc Devitt and Allison had concerns about the lack of maintenance on the Caldew cyclepath between Dentonholme and Dalston, there was lengthy discussion on this issue.

AGREED,
that details of the proposals be considered by the Highways and Transport Working Group and it be noted that although the ATAG would wish to support in principle, the proposed cycle route County Council Members had concerns regarding future maintenance provision.

5. carlisle renaissance movement strategy

Quick Wins Identified for Delivery 2008/09

A report from Cumbria Highways advised Members of the ATAG of various ‘quick win schemes’ selected for delivery through the County Council’s Transport Capital Programme during 2008/09 to ‘pump prime’ the Carlisle Renaissance Programme.  It was noted that there are Movement Strategy schemes, supported by the Local Committee that are expected to have further study work undertaken this year that are the subject of a funding application to the NWDA.  

During the discussion on this item Ms Holland requested details of all existing/proposed cycle routes in the Carlisle district and the Area Engineer undertook to supply her with an appropriate plan.

Members commented that should funding be available it would be appropriate to include better cyclepath demarcation and signage markings particularly, where appropriate, the painted lines segregating pedestrians and cyclists.  Mr Poole advised that the City Council had a budget for the provision of seats on footpaths and he would welcome comments from any Member of the group as to where such seats could be provided.

AGREED,
that the content of the appendix detailing the ‘quick wins’ be noted.

6. traffic signal serviceability improvements 2008/09

(report attached as Appendix B)

A report by Cumbria Highways advised ATAG Members of various initiatives being considered for improving a number of traffic signalled junctions, As these would likely need to be delivered within the limitations of the devolved APM Traffic budget head he sought some advice from the Group as to which were felt most beneficial. Mr Cooke said the report has long been called for by Stagecoach and they would wish to have further discussions once they had had the opportunity to analyse ‘runtime‘ information for routes which go through the various junctions. There then followed lengthy debate about the shortcomings of the Kingstown Rd/Lowry Hill Rd signals and nearby pelican crossing which is felt to be in the wrong place. Members in general felt that making more signals part time like Hardwicke circus was something worthy of further study and a further report was requested.  The Area Engineer reported that the Department for Transport were interested in the part time operation of the traffic lights at Hardwicke Circus and may be interested in other traffic signals in the City being trialled on a part-time basis, however he felt there were a number of locations where this could not be done without major changes to layout, also that some junctions due to traffic volumes and pedestrian/cycle phases are simply unsuitable for part time operation.  

Ms Brewis suggested that the Bridge St east side pedestrian phase of the  lights at the Bridge Street/Willowholme/Shaddongate Junction should be changed to coincide with the Dalston Road traffic phase, the Area engineer explained this is already the case, Ms Brewis then felt there should be an ‘all red vehicular traffic phase coinciding with an all green pedestrian/cycle phase, the Area Enginner advised this would cause unacceptable delays to both vehicular and pedestrian traffic; it being noted there had been a cyclist fatality at this junction.  Mr Morton advised that the different types of crossings used in the City caused confusion to disabled people and that a more standardised approach would be preferred.  Mr Cook indicated that stagecoach would support any reduction in traffic signals be it on a full time or part time basis.

AGREED,
that the report and comments of Members be noted and that the issue of further part time signals be considered in the first instance by the Highways and Transport Working Group.

7. quarterly road safety report 

(report attached as Appendix C)

A report by the Corporate Director – Economy, Culture and Environment provided casualty data for the Carlisle Local Committee area and summarised the current actions being taken by the Cumbria Road Safety Partnership.

AGREED,
that the report be noted.

8. cyclists dismount signs

Ms Brewis informed members that the Cycle Cumbria Group felt that the cyclist dismount signs (i.e. the rectangular blue background signs) which were located across the Carlisle area were not necessary and should be taken down.  She advised that it could be difficult for cyclists to dismount and remount easily onto their bikes.  In any problem areas it might be more appropriate to post “cyclists proceed with caution signs”.  She advised that if the aim was to encourage more people to cycle and thereby not use their cars positive rather than negative signage should be used.

The Area Engineer invited the Cycle Group to submit a list of locations of the signs they felt were unnecessary to him and an assessment would then be carried out with an appropriate recommendation to the Local Committee in due course. Whilst he agreed with Ms Brewis there are too many of these signs, there are none the less locations where they are required.

9. dates of future meetings

Future meetings were noted as follows:-

Monday 31 March 2008

Wednesday 9 July 2008

Monday 13 October 2008

Tuesday 13 January 2009

Monday 9 March 2009

Monday 13 July 2009

All meetings to commence at 10.00 am at the Courts, Carlisle

The meeting closed at 12.10 pm

LMG/AW
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